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(iii) An individual who makes a re-
quest on behalf of a minor or legal in-
competent as authorized under § 5b.10 
of this part shall verify his relationship 
to the minor or legal incompetent, in 
addition to verifying his own identity, 
by providing a copy of the minor’s 
birth certificate, a court order, or 
other competent evidence of guardian-
ship to the responsible Department of-
ficial; except that, an individual is not 
required to verify his relationship to 
the minor or legal incompetent when 
he is not required to verify his own 
identity or when evidence of his rela-
tionship to the minor or legal incom-
petent has been previously given to the 
responsible Department official. 

(iv) An individual shall further verify 
his identity if he is requesting notifica-
tion of or access to sensitive records 
such as medical records. Any further 
verification shall parallel the record to 
which notification or access is being 
sought. Such further verification may 
include such particulars as the individ-
ual’s years of attendance at a par-
ticular educational institution, rank 
attained in the uniformed services, 
date or place of birth, names of par-
ents, an occupation or the specific 
times the individual received medical 
treatment. 

(v) An individual who makes a re-
quest by telephone shall verify his 
identity by providing to the respon-
sible Department official identifying 
particulars which parallel the record to 
which notification or access is being 
sought. If the responsible Department 
official determines that the particulars 
provided by telephone are insufficient, 
the requester will be required to sub-
mit the request in writing or in person. 
Telephone requests will not be accept-
ed where an individual is requesting 
notification of or access to sensitive 
records such as medical records. 

(c) Granting notification of or access to 
a record. (1) Subject to the provisions 
governing medical records in § 5b.6 of 
this part and the provisions governing 
exempt systems in § 5b.11 of this part, a 
responsible Department official, who 
receives a request for notification of or 
access to a record and, if required, 
verification of an individual’s identity, 
will review the request and grant noti-
fication or access to a record, if the in-

dividual requesting access to the 
record is the subject individual. 

(2) If the responsible Department of-
ficial determines that there will be a 
delay in responding to a request be-
cause of the number of requests being 
processed, a breakdown of equipment, 
shortage of personnel, storage of 
records in other locations, etc., he will 
so inform the individual and indicate 
when notification or access will be 
granted. 

(3) Prior to granting notification of 
or access to a record, the responsible 
Department official may at his discre-
tion require an individual making a re-
quest in person to reduce his request to 
writing if the individual has not al-
ready done so at the time the request 
is made. 

§ 5b.6 Special procedures for notifica-
tion of or access to medical records. 

(a) General. An individual in general 
has a right to notification of or access 
to his medical records, including psy-
chological records, as well as to other 
records pertaining to him maintained 
by the Department. This section sets 
forth special procedures as permitted 
by the Act for notification of or access 
to medical records, including a special 
procedure for notification of or access 
to medical records of minors. The spe-
cial procedures set forth in paragraph 
(b) of this section may not be suitable 
for use by every component of the De-
partment. Therefore, components may 
follow the paragraph (b) procedure for 
notification of or access to medical 
records, or may issue regulations es-
tablishing special procedures for such 
purposes. The special procedure set 
forth in paragraph (c) of this section 
relating to medical records of minors is 
mandatory. 

(b) Medical records procedures—(1) No-
tification of or access to medical records. 
(i) Any individual may request notifi-
cation of or access to a medical record 
pertaining to him. Unless the indi-
vidual is a parent or guardian request-
ing notification of or access to a mi-
nor’s medical record, an individual 
shall make a request for a medical 
record in accordance with this section 
and the procedures in § 5b.5 of this part. 

(ii) An individual who requests notifi-
cation of or access to a medical record 
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shall, at the time the request is made, 
designate a representative in writing. 
The representative may be a physician, 
other health professional, or other re-
sponsible individual, who would be 
willing to review the record and inform 
the subject individual of its contents at 
the representative’s discretion. 

(2) Utilization of the designated rep-
resentative. A subject individual will be 
granted direct access to a medical 
record if the responsible official deter-
mines that direct access is not likely 
to have an adverse effect on the subject 
individual. If the responsible Depart-
ment official believes that he is not 
qualified to determine, or if he does de-
termine, that direct access to the sub-
ject individual is likely to have an ad-
verse effect on the subject individual, 
the record will be sent to the des-
ignated representative. The subject in-
dividual will be informed in writing 
that the record has been sent. 

(c) Medical records of minors—(1) Re-
quests by minors; notification of or access 
to medical records to minors. A minor 
may request notification of or access 
to a medical record pertaining to him 
in accordance with paragraph (b) of 
this section. 

(2) Requests on a minor’s behalf; notifi-
cation of or access to medical records to 
an individual on a minor’s behalf. (i) In 
order to protect the privacy of a minor, 
a parent or guardian, authorized to act 
on a minor’s behalf as provided in 
§ 5b.10 of this part, who makes a re-
quest for notification of or access to a 
minor’s medical record will not be 
given direct notification of or access to 
such record. 

(ii) A parent or guardian shall make 
all requests for notification of or ac-
cess to a minor’s medical record in ac-
cordance with this paragraph and the 
procedures in § 5b.5 of this part. A par-
ent or guardian shall at the time he 
makes a request designate a family 
physician or other health professional 
(other than a family member) to whom 
the record, if any, will be sent. 

(iii) Where a medical record on the 
minor exists, it will be sent to the phy-
sician or health professional des-
ignated by the parent or guardian in 
all cases. If disclosure of the record 
would constitute an invasion of the mi-
nor’s privacy, that fact will be brought 

to the attention of the physician or 
health professional to whom the record 
is sent. The physician or health profes-
sional will be asked to consider the ef-
fect that disclosure of the record to the 
parent or guardian would have on the 
minor in determining whether the mi-
nor’s medical record should be made 
available to the parent or guardian. 
Response to the parent or guardian 
making the request will be made in 
substantially the following form:

We have completed processing your request 
for notification of or access to ———————

llllllllllllllllllll’s

(Name of minor)

medical records. Please be informed that if 
any medical record were found pertaining to 
that individual, they have not been sent to 
your designated physician or health profes-
sional.

In each case where a minor’s medical 
record is sent to a physician or health 
professional, reasonable efforts will be 
made to so inform the minor.

§ 5b.7 Procedures for correction or 
amendment of records. 

(a) Any subject individual may re-
quest that his record be corrected or 
amended if he believes that the record 
is not accurate, timely, complete, or 
relevant or necessary to accomplish a 
Department function. A subject indi-
vidual making a request to amend or 
correct his record shall address his re-
quest to the responsible Department 
official in writing; except that, the re-
quest need not be in writing if the sub-
ject individual makes his request in 
person and the responsible Department 
official corrects or amends the record 
at that time. The subject individual 
shall specify in each request: 

(1) The system of records from which 
the record is retrieved; 

(2) The particular record which he is 
seeking to correct or amend; 

(3) Whether he is seeking an addition 
to or a deletion or substitution of the 
record; and, 

(4) His reasons for requesting correc-
tion or amendment of the record. 

(b) A request for correction or 
amendment of a record will be ac-
knowledged within 10 working days of 
its receipt unless the request can be
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